WIU SUAA Board Meeting Minutes

Thursday, January 8, 2015
Wesley United Methodist Church
Present: Callison, Fulkerson, Hedblade, Lucas, McLean, Miller, Nelson, Pano, Pledge, Rupert,Thompson. 
Lucas called the meeting to order at about 10:00 a.m. 

Minutes: Minutes of the December 4, 2014, board meeting were approved. Pledge/McLean. The next meeting will be 10:30 a.m. Tuesday, February 3, 2015, at First Presbyterian Church. The meeting will be held prior to the Snow Bunny Luncheon at noon at the First Presbyterian Church.
Treasurer’s Report:  None.   
Announcements:  Lucas reviewed plans for the Snow Bunny Luncheon, February 3, 2015. Speakers, she said, will be Dennis Danowski of Macomb Public Library and Nick Pano of the WIU-SUAA Board. Mitch Vogel of the SURS board will speak briefly. Also Lucas reported a suggestion from board member Patti Jones to form a committee to make recommendations to state SUAA regarding changes in the SUAA constitution. The board by consensus expressed approval of the suggestion and three board members indicated interest in serving on the committee.

Membership Report: No report.

S.A.T. Report: Hedblade reported the deaths of Jean Ellickson (November), Max Powell and Gordon Mock (December) and Joe Chiaravalloti (January).

Human Resources Update: Rupert reported the state’s processing of out-of-network QCHP claims was a year behind while in-network QCHP claims had been processed through April 2014. He said out-of-network dental claims were 25 weeks behind while in-network claims were 11 weeks behind. Rupert said his office had heard some persons had not received health insurance cards and recommended these persons call their insurance provider.
Legislative Report: Pano suggested that the scheduling of projected meetings with state representative Norine Hammond and state senator John Sullivan be delayed until after January 12 when the new governor would be inaugurated and present an address in which he was expected to lay out some of his plans. Pano noted a special session of the legislature was underway January 8 to address replacing Comptroller Judy Barr Topinka, who died in December. New Governor Bruce Rauner was expected to appoint Leslie Munger to the post and the Democratic legislature was expected to call a special election in 2016 to fill the seat. A special election in 2016 would limit the term of the governor’s appointee to two years. (The General Assembly January 8 approved a special election in 2016.)

Pano reported that six lawyers representing state retiree organizations other than SUAA

have asked for about $9 million in fees to be drawn from health insurance premiums collected by the state but now to be returned to retirees in accordance with a court order. The lawyers worked on the court case that brought the order. Pano said Linda Brookhart, SUAA executive director, expects the lawyers to get $3 million only.  A $9 million award to the lawyers would cut the reimbursement to a retiree by about $52; a $3 million award, by about $18.

Pano said the SUAA Legal Fund has climbed from $411,220 to $435,463 since November. He added the state SUAA office has been open and forthcoming regarding the Legal Fund.

Pano noted that his article in the upcoming WIU Chapter’s newsletter covers the special session of the general assembly, Rauner’s inauguration January 12 and the new General Assembly’s start January 14, a plea for donations to the SUAA Legal Fund, a note on the lowering January 1 of the personal income tax rate to 3.75 % from 5 % and the corporation rate to 5.25% from 7%, and a suggestion that the incoming governor has been short of specifics on how he would achieve his objectives.


Pano noted a useful discussion of the state’s fiscal crisis can be found in an Illinois Times article of January 9, 2015, by Bruce Rushton: “Illinois’ broken tax system.”
Publications Report:  No report.
Foundation Report: No report.

Technology Report: No report.

UPI Update: Miller indicated Illinois state educational institutions are looking at a cut in state support of about 20%.  Several board members observed that universities, including WIU, need an increase in support, in particular for academic support professionals including advisors and tutors.  Miller noted retention efforts are jeopardized without such support and observed that EIU’s recent retention losses exceeded those of WIU. He also noted that schools and programs on the Iowa side of Quad Cities are competing hard for students who might attend WIU’s Quad Cities campus.  Miller said security issues are a major current concern on campuses.
New Business: None.
Adjournment at 10:50 a.m.  Pledge/McLean.

